MINUTES OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING, HELD AT 7:00 P.M., JUNE 23, 2008, 711 NORTH GALLOWAY AVENUE, MESQUITE, TEXAS

	Present:
	Chairman Tony Apel, Vice Chairman Jane Ann Cruce, Commissioners Richard Allen, Barbara Dunn, Terry Tosch


	Absent:
	Commissioners Ginny Stuit, Bob Johnson


	Staff:
	Director of Community Development Richard Gertson, Manager of Planning and Zoning Jeff Armstrong, Planner Bee Martin, Neighborhood Planner Arti Waghray, Deputy City Attorney Liz Lunday, Assistant Director of Public Works Jerry Dittman, Administrative Secretary Kim Attebery


Chairman Apel called the meeting to order and declared a quorum present.

I. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE JUNE 9, 2008, MEETING

A motion was made by Ms. Dunn and seconded by Ms. Cruce to approve the minutes of June 9, 2008.  The motion passed unanimously.

II. PUBLIC HEARINGS - ZONING
A. Consider an application for Zoning Change to Planned Development (Mixed Use) on property presently zoned Light Commercial and Office, submitted by Jim Lang, HQZ Partners, L.P., for property described as a 60.31 acre tract out of the Daniel Tanner Survey, Abst. No. 1462 and located between I-635 and Peachtree Road, south of Gross Road (Zoning File No. 1462-261).
Jim Lang, HQZ Partners, L.P., presented the case.  Mr. Lang stated that the project will likely be done in four phases with Phase I being the bridge construction, Phase II being the hotel and conference center, Phase III being the medical complex and Phase IV being the retail center.  He stated that they are in negotiations with hotel chains and hospitals at this time though nothing has been decided.  He acknowledged receipt of Staff's recommendations and asked for clarification and possible modification on the landscaping and parking requirements.  Chairman Apel opened the public hearing.  No one appeared and Mr. Apel closed the public hearing.
Commissioner Tosch asked Mr. Dittman if there had been traffic studies in the area and if the project would pose problems due to increased traffic.  Mr. Dittman stated that traffic would not be a problem.  Staff and Commissioners discussed parking and landscaping requirements with the applicant.

A motion was made by Mr. Allen and seconded by Mr. Tosch to approve the request with staff recommendations 1 through 10, amending item 4(c)(i) to state "Parking lot trees shall be required at a rate of 1 tree per 10 parking spaces in surface parking lots."  The motion passed unanimously.
III. PUBLIC HEARINGS – SUBDIVISION ORDINANCE AMENDMENT
Consider amendments to Article III, Sections 7, 8 and 9 regarding Engineering fees and expiration of Engineering Plans; Article IV regarding platting fees; Article VII to add a new Section D regarding Utility Availability letters; and Article IX to add a new Paragraph 5 regarding Subdivision variance fees.
Jerry Dittman presented the request.  Chairman Apel opened the public hearing.  No one appeared and Mr. Apel closed the public hearing.  
A motion was made by Ms. Cruce and seconded by Ms. Dunn to approve the amendment.  The motion passed 4 to 1 with Mr. Tosch dissenting.

IV. PUBLIC HEARING - COMPREHENSIVE PLANNING

Consider a recommendation to the City Council regarding the proposed Extraterritorial Jurisdiction element of the Comprehensive Plan.
Richard Gertson said this was the first of two public hearings on the proposed Plan.  Staff was not requesting action until the meeting of July 14.  Mr. Gertson, Arti Waghray and Marc Kurbansade with Kimley-Horn and Associates, Inc., explained the background of the study, the plan goals, and projected densities of future development.  Chairman Apel opened the public hearing.
Ms. Susanne Orman, 14168 Foxchase, Forney, TX, asked about the notification process for the April meeting with citizens.  Mr. Gertson stated that everyone in the annexed area was notified and selected property owners in the ETJ.  She asked for clarification of the ETJ boundaries and Mr. Gertson showed her the map.  Ms. Barbara Caraway, Prime Income Asset Management, stated her concerns about the notification process as well.  They have several properties in the area and were hoping to delay the voting in order to meet with staff to get more information.  R. L. Lemke, also with Prime Income Asset Management, agreed with Ms. Caraway and would like for his engineer to have a chance to review our plan and determine how it affects their properties.  No one else appeared and Mr. Apel closed the public hearing.
Mr. Gertson stated that the Prime Income Asset Management properties are in the well-established flood plain of the East Fork of the Trinity River.  As a result, the area has been designated O-1, Open Preserve on the proposed Plan.  Mr. Gertson said Prime Income is hoping to have the route of Highway 190 shifted from the current preferred alignments (generally along Lawson Road) into the flood plain and is speculating on property in that corridor.  He said that if and when the flood plain boundaries are redefined, and if the Commission and Council felt a change was appropriate, the Plan could be amended.  However, for now, the Plan reflects the best information available.  Mr. Gertson told the Commission that staff would welcome all reliable information from Prime Asset. 

A motion was made by Mr. Allen and seconded by Ms. Cruce to postpone action until the July 14, 2008, meeting.  The motion passed unanimously.
V. DIRECTOR’S REPORT

A. Report on City Council action and other planning and zoning issues.


Mr. Gertson briefed the commission on recent City Council action and other issues.  He mentioned that staff is researching how other cities regulate residential accessory structures.  A zoning text amendment will be on the July 14 agenda.
There being no further business for the Commission, Vice Chairman Cruce adjourned the meeting at 8:55 P.M.

	
	_______________________________

	
	Tony Apel, Chairman
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